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Workington Town Council

Trustee of the Borough of Workington
Workington Town Council Community Centre, Princess Street, 
Workington, Cumbria, CA14 2QG
Telephone: 01900 702986

Email: office@workingtontowncouncil.gov.uk

Website: www.workingtontowncouncil.gov.uk
Minutes of the Full Council Meeting of Workington Town Council held on Wednesday 28th June at 7pm in Workington Town Council Community Centre, Princess Street, Workington.

	Cllr Mary Bainbridge
	Present
	Cllr Susan Martin
	Present

	Cllr Barbara Cannon
	Apologies
	Cllr Sean Melton
	Present

	Cllr Beth Dixon
	Present
	Cllr Patricia Poole
	Present

	Cllr David Farrar
	Apologies
	Cllr Denise Rollo
	Present

	Cllr Sue Fryer
	Apologies
	Cllr Mike Rollo
	Present

	Cllr Mark Fryer
	Present
	Cllr Neil Schofield
	Apologies

	Cllr Hilary Harrington
	Present
	Cllr Kate Schofield
	Apologies

	Cllr Michael Heaslip
	Present
	Cllr Stephen Stoddart
	Present

	Cllr Allan Hodgson
	Apologies
	Cllr David Tennyson
	Present

	Cllr Bernadette Jones
	Present
	Cllr Lynda Williams 
	Apologies

	Cllr Jackie Kirkbride
	Dispensation
	Cllr Ellie Wood
	Present

	Cllr Paul Larkin
	Present
	Cllr Joan Wright
	Present

	Cllr Nath Martin
	Not present
	
	


In attendance: 
Deputy Proper Officer. 
18 members of the public (left after public question time agenda item). 
Inspector Peter Aiston (left after police report agenda item). 

The Very Revd. Dr Frances Ward (left after Committee minutes agenda item).

23.43 
 Apologies

a) Apologies were received and noted from the following Councillors:

Cllr Barbara Cannon – holiday, Cllr David Farrar – Holiday, Cllr Sue Fryer – stuck in traffic, Cllr Allan Hodgson – holiday, Cllrs Neil Schofield, Kate Schofield and Lynda Williams – work commitments. 
b) The Mayor advised that Cllr Jackie Kirkbride has requested a dispensation from the Council for 3 months, due to personal reasons. Moved by Cllr Mark Fryer, seconded by Cllr Tricia Poole. 
23.44 
Declarations of Interest

a) None to note

b) The Mayor requested that any Councillors that had not yet provided their DPI forms to officers do so as a matter of urgency.

Resolved:  Councillors to submit DPI forms to officers urgently. 
23.45
Exclusion of Press and Public

None

23.46 
Minutes

a) Minutes of the Annual Meeting - A22.21 amendment required from Cllr David Fryer to Cllr David Farrar.

Cllr Heaslip noted that the representation on the Iggesund Paperboard Community Liaison Council is always the Councillor for the Northside ward, therefore no nomination is required. Wording to be updated on the minutes. 

Once the amendment is made the minutes were moved by Cllr Mary Bainbridge and seconded by Cllr Hilary Harrington.
b) Minutes of the Town Assembly on 24th May 2023. Cllr Heaslip advised that these minutes can only be noted and not accepted as it is a parish meeting of the electors and not a council meeting. Therefore they will be accepted at the next Town Assembly meeting in 2024.
Cllr Heaslip also advised that the attendance of electors should be noted in the minutes as well as the attendance of Cllrs and to ensure this is corrected at next year’s meeting. 

Resolved: To amend minute A22.21 from Cllr David Fryer to Cllr David Farrar.

Resolved: To update the Iggesund Paperboard Community Liaison Council minute to remove the word nomination. 

Resolved: To accept the minutes from the Annual Meeting on 17th May once the required amendment has been made.

Resolved: To note the minutes from the Town Assembly meeting on 24th May 2023. 

23.47 
Public Question Time

Members of the public wanted to bring to the Council’s attention the following:

Our fear is that climate change is being used to reengineer society, lower our quality of life, and install new socio-economic systems over the next decade akin to the Chinese style social credit system. These technologies exist and are being rolled out in phases to normalise each step towards the end goal which include digital ID, carbon allowances and restrictive movements in 15-minute cities, these feature In the Cumbria Carbon Management Strategy (2022 p33) . Our lives will be controlled by automation indefinitely (21st century wire, 2023), (World Economic Forum, 2022) and (UK Column, 2021).

A full report is available to view upon request.

The Council thanked members of the public for bringing the issue to their attention and agreed to take concerns to the next Development Committee meeting for discussion. This was moved by Cllr Michael Heaslip and seconded by Cllr Sean Melton.   

Resolved: To take the issue of fears of a restricted society etc. and the implications for the public to the next Development Committee meeting on 31st July 2023.
23.48 
Police Report

The Council welcomed Inspector Peter Aiston who gave a detailed report of police activities and how they are working to combat anti-social behaviour within the town:

20,000 new police officers as part of the neighbourhood policing team. Putting more police back on the streets.

PCSO’s are located in each ward of the town, plus an additional officer has been recruited for Workington South area.

ASB has declined in all areas except St Michael’s ward which has seen a 13.4% increase.

Most offences are carried out by under children under 18 years of age. Dispersal notices are issued when required and parents are spoken to. Some have also been arrested for refusing to provide their details.

In the Northside ward there has been a number arrested for drug possession.

Officers have also been targeting ‘the line’ and working with 15 year old girls to identify areas of concern, where they don’t feel safe and where the police should target. 

128 hours of foot patrol was carried out in the last month.

Cllr Mary Bainbridge, St Michael’s ward asked what the police do to support people out of prison who are on a cycle of offending once out of prison, only to go back.

Inspector Aiston advised that there are support programmes offered to offenders; sometimes they don’t want the help, but it is offered to them.  

Cllr David Tennyson, St John’s ward asked what was being done to target Bar 32 on Wilson Street. He receives countless emails from concerned residents as to drug use in this area.

It has also been brought to his attention that motorbikes and electric scooters are being used on ‘the line’.

Inspector Aiston advised that they are aware of the issue surrounding Bar 32 and police have attended this area when the bar has been open, making 4 arrests after carrying out a number of searches. They will continue to patrol this area. It was noted that it is difficult to catch persons on motorbikes and scooters but when reported, the police attend and action any outcome they are able to. 

Cllr Tricia Poole, St John’s ward – issue with drug taking around Gray Street back lane and a hidden pathway down ‘the line’ near Mason Street. 

Inspector Aiston advised that they were aware of both these areas and have been carrying out patrols of both to crack down on crime. 

Cllr Ellie Wood requested that the contact details for PCSO’s in each ward be sent to Council officers so these could be shared with Councillors. Inspector Aiston advised that this was no problem. 

Cllr Paul Larkin, Harrington ward, advised that because there was a crackdown of ASB in the town centre, this was then pushing those causing issues into other areas of the town, including Harrington. What action was being taken to prevent this?
Inspector Aiston advised that patrols are carried out on each ward and not just the town centre, but if there are certain areas of concern to report these and they will be addressed. 

Inspector Aiston finished with asking Councillors to follow their Facebook and Twitter pages as they regularly post updates of the work being carried out. 

The Council thanked Inspector Aiston for attending the meeting and for giving such a useful and informative report.

Resolved: To note the police report.
Resolved: To obtain PCSO details for each ward to be sent to Councillors. 

23.49
Mayoral Engagements

The Council noted the report from The Mayor and Deputy Mayor.
Resolved: To note the report from The Mayor and Deputy Mayor on their engagements carried out since the last Full Council meeting. 

23.50
Statement of Accounts 2022-2023
The Mayor advised that items 8 and 9 on the agenda would be swapped and item 9, statement of accounts, would be addressed first.
The Council reviewed the statement of accounts. Moved by Cllr Michael Heaslip and seconded by Cllr Tricia Poole. 
Resolved: To approve the statement of accounts 2022-2023. 

23.51
AGAR Statement 2022-2023

Cllr Michael Heaslip noted that the part of the AGAR that required signing was not signed on the copy issued to Councillors and asked if this was because the Town Clerk as RFO was absent.

The DPO advised that CALC had been consulted for advice and confirmed that the DPO can sign as RFO in the absence of the Clerk and had signed a copy of the AGAR at the meeting (which was present at the meeting). The Mayor would then sign the other required parts at the meeting also. 

AGAR statement 2022-2023 was moved by Cllr Mike Rollo and seconded by Cllr Michael Heaslip.

Resolved: To accept and approve the AGAR statement for 2022-2023. 

23.52 
Budget Considerations

Cllr Michael Heaslip commented on the following:

· There is no EMR showing in the council budget so the request to move £10K for the Vulcan Park resurfacing from EMR to parks maintenance should be from general reserves.

· Estates team ride on mower; the budget adjustment request is from F & GP and the request from Environment is to spend the money. 

· Twist Lite play equipment for Harrington: this does not require a budget adjustment, just a request for the spend approval by Full Council.

· The Reach Out income budget line, is not allocated to Culture and Community as committees can’t accept income individually and should be received by Full Council. 

The Council noted these comments. 
Budget considerations moved by Cllr Denise Rollo and seconded by Cllr Susan Martin. 

Cllr Heaslip noted that the budget lines for Reach Out, Fireworks and Outdoor Theatre under the Culture and Community budget are beyond the committee spend powers and these should be reviewed. Seconded by Cllr Susan Martin. 
Resolved: To allocate £10k from general reserves to the Environment parks maintenance budget line to cover costs for the Vulcan Park path resurfacing.

Resolved: To allocate £5k from general reserves to the F & GP fleet budget line to cover the costs for the new Estates Team van. 
Resolved: To allocate £3K from general reserves to the F & GP accommodation budget line to cover the costs for the new alarm system at Princess Street offices.

Resolved: To allocate £18,740 from general reserves to the parks maintenance budget line to cover the cost of the new Estates team ride on mower and strimmers.

Resolved: To approve the Environment committee to spend £18,740 from the parks maintenance budget line to purchase a new Estates team ride on mower and strimmers. 

Resolved: To approve the Environment committee to spend £16,284 from the park development budget line to purchase Twist Lite Play Equipment.

Resolved: To allocate £8,350 from income to the Culture and Community Reach Out budget line.
Resolved: To review the Culture & Community budget lines: Reach Out, fireworks and outdoor theatre in line with committee spending powers. 
23.53 
Committee Minutes

Cllr Heaslip advised that Full Council can only note committee minutes for their information and can’t approve and confirm them; this is done by the committee.
a) The council noted the minutes from the Development committee on 12th June for their information. Moved by Cllr Sean Melton, seconded by Cllr Mark Fryer. 

b) Culture and Community minutes 14th June - Cllr Heaslip noted again that C & C need to request to full council to receive the £8,350 from income into the Reach Out budget line so the wording on the minute for this item needed amending. 

Cllr Tricia Poole noted that we should not be referring to the Cumberland Council owned car park as the Marks and Spencer’s car park and the wording on the minutes should be updated to read Uldale Street car park.
Cllr Heaslip noted that WTC have always paid for the Christmas lights and queried why we would ask Cumberland Council for a joint venture. Cllr Heaslip proposed that this is taken back to the Culture and Community Committee to re-consider. 

At this point Cllr Denise Rollo, Cllr Mark Fryer and Cllr Stephen Stoddart declared an interest as Councillors for Cumberland Council.

The proposal was seconded by Cllr Paul Larkin. 
Once the amendments are made the Council notes the minutes for their information. Moved by Cllr Ellie Wood and seconded by Cllr Michael Heaslip. 

c) The council noted the minutes from the Environment committee on 25th May for their information. Moved by Cllr Michael Heaslip and seconded by Cllr Bernadette Jones.
d) The council noted the minutes from the F & GP meetings on 30th May and 20th June 2023 for their information. Moved by Cllr Mike Rollo and seconded by Cllr Michael Heaslip.

Cllr Mike Rollo brought to the council’s attention that an F & GP sub-committee has been formed to investigate the following areas: Internal and external auditor reports, Information Commissioners Office Decision notices and the code of conduct complaint result. The chair is Cllr David Tennyson, with Cllrs Tricia Poole and Mark Fryer on the committee. They will report any findings back to the F & GP committee.

Cllr Michael Heaslip proposed that the budget for legal and professional fees be made available to the subcommittee should they need to obtain legal advice during any point in their investigation. Seconded by Cllr Mark Fryer. 

Cllr Michael Heaslip referenced the council’s asset register and requested that the council’s Deputy Mayor’s chains, once used by Allerdale, be found and returned to Workington Town Council. The Mayor approved the request. 
Resolved: To note the minutes of the Development committee meeting on 12th June 2023.

Resolved: To reword the resolution on the Culture and Community committee meeting minutes, minute C23.20 to request to full council for the income of £8,350 be spent against the Reach Out budget line.

Resolved: To update Marks and Spencer’s car park wording to Uldale Street car park on the Culture and Community minutes for 14th June 2023. 

Resolved: To ask the Culture and Community committee to re-consider their request to ask Cumberland Council for funding towards the Christmas lights in Workington. 

Resolved: To note the minutes of the Culture and Community Committee on 14th June, once the above changes have been actioned. 
Resolved: To note the minutes of the Environment committee meeting on 25th May 2023.

Resolved: To make the budget from F & GP legal and professional fees budget line available to the F & GP sub-committee, should they require legal advice during their investigation. 

Resolved: To note the minutes from the F & GP committee meetings on 30th May and 20th June 2023. 

Resolved:  To request the return of WTC Deputy Mayor’s chains from Cumberland Council. 
23.54 
Mayor’s Charity Bank Account
The Mayor asked for a minimum of two councillors to sign to withdraw money from The Mayor’s Charity bank account held with Cumberland Bank.

Cllr Joan Wright nominated herself which was seconded by Cllr Mike Rollo.

Cllr Michael Heaslip proposed Cllr Susan Martin which was seconded by Cllr Mike Rollo. 
Resolved: Cllrs Joan Wright and Susan Martin are approved by Council to sign to withdraw money from The Mayor’s Charity account held with Cumberland Bank. 
23.55
Residents’ Parking
The Mayor brought to the Council’s attention an issue with residents parking brought to the annual meeting on 24th May 2023 by Cllr Tricia Poole on behalf of residents in her ward.

The Mayor confirmed that the issue has been escalated to the relevant contact at Cumberland Council.

Cllr Poole thanked The Mayor for passing on the concerns and thanked Cumberland Councillors for investigating the matter.

The meeting ended at 8.06pm.

